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6:00 P.M. - Closed Session 

7:00 P.M. - Regular Meeting 
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Camden, North Carolina 

 

MINUTES 

 

The regular meeting of the Camden County Board of Commissioners was held on 

September 8th, 2015 in the Historic Courtroom, Camden, North Carolina.  The 

following Commissioners were present: 

 

Chairman P. Michael McLain, Vice Chair Sandra Duckwall 

 And Commissioner Tom White,  

 

Commissioners Clayton Riggs and Garry Meiggs were not present. 

 

Also attending were the County Manager Michael Renshaw, County Attorney John 

Morrison and Clerk to the Board Angela Wooten. Tax Administrator Lisa Anderson was 

present for the purpose of providing supporting information for closed session agenda 

items. 

 

Call to Order 

 

Chairman P. Michael McLain called to order the September 8th, 2015 meeting of the 

Camden County Board of Commissioners at 6:03 PM. 

 

 

Closed Session 

 

Chairman Michael McLain stated the need to enter closed session pursuant to NC G.S. 

143-318.11(a) (3) - Consultation with the County Attorney to discuss potential litigation 

and contract negotiation. 

 

Commissioner Tom White made a motion to go into closed session at 6:04 PM. The 

motion passed 3-0 with Chairman McLain, Vice Chair Sandra Duckwall and 

Commissioner Tom White voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; Commissioners 

Garry Meiggs and Clayton Riggs absent; and no Commissioner not voting. 

 

Commissioner Clayton Riggs entered at 6:17 PM 

 

Vice Chair Sandra Duckwall made a motion to come out of closed session at 6:35 PM. 

The motion passed 4-0 with Chairman McLain, Vice Chair Sandra Duckwall and 

Commissioner s’ Tom White and Clayton Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; 

Commissioner Garry Meiggs absent; and no Commissioner not voting. 

 

 

Regular Session, 7:00 P.M. 

 

Joining the board in regular session for purposes of making a presentation or providing 

supporting information for agenda items were the following persons: Permit Officer 
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Dave Parks, Public Works Director, David Credle, Finance Officer Stephanie Humphries., 

Planning Director Dan Porter and Tax Administrator Lisa Anderson.   

 

 

Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance 

 

Pastor David Moehring gave the invocation and led those present in the Pledge of 

Allegiance. 

 

 

Public Comments 

 

None 

 

 

Consideration of Agenda  

 

Chairman Michael McLain noted the following changes to the agenda. 

 

Board Appointments 
 Add Item 6.B - Parks and Recreation Advisory Board  

 Add Item 6.C - ABC Board 

Commissioner Clayton Riggs made a motion to approve the agenda as amended.  The 

motion passed 4-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, 

Commissioner Tom White and Commissioner Clayton Riggs voting aye; no 

Commissioner voting no; Commissioner Garry Meiggs absent; and no Commissioner 

not voting. 

 

 

Presentations 

 

Item 3.A - Camden Youth Football 

 

As the new directors for the “Camden Youth Football” league, Karen Smith and her 

husband of South Mills came to the board to provide an update on the current status of 

their Football league and to make the following requests. 

 
 Reconsider our Category II status with the county, due to the misunderstanding 

regarding the continuation of the youth football program. 

 Accept documentation of all required paperwork to reinstate our Category II status. 

Accept our application for the 501c3 as sufficient documentation for the county 

requirements. 

 Provide lighted field space for three practices per week and Saturday home games for all 

youth football and cheerleading participants. 

 County Government to understand that youth football and cheerleading is important to 

Camden County Residents. 

 County Government to support all youth sports, regardless of the type of sport, by 

providing field space fairly and adequately for all youth organizations 

 County Government to plan for an increase in youth sports due to fall youth soccer, 

potential fall youth baseball, and youth football and cheerleading 

 County Government to consider building a sports complex because it is critical to the 

growth to our community and wellbeing of our children 
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The County Manager Mike Renshaw informed the Chairman of the formation of a new 

subcommittee under the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board to look into short and 

long term field use. 

 

 

Public Hearings 

 

Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall made a motion to go into public hearing for Public 

Meeting; Sketch Plan Mill Run - Common Open Space Major Subdivision (UDO 2015-06-

07).  The motion passed 4-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice Chairwoman Sandra 

Duckwall, Commissioner Tom White and Commissioner Clayton Riggs voting aye; no 

Commissioner voting no; Commissioner Garry Meiggs absent; and no Commissioner 

not voting.  

 

Item 4.A - Public Meeting; Sketch Plan Mill Run - Common Open Space Major 

Subdivision (UDO 2015-06-07) 

 

Permit Officer Dave Parks advised the board that Harbinger Land & Timber 

LLC/Assorted Development Corporation, represented by Mark Bissell of Bissell 

Professional Group has applied for a Sketch Plan approval for Mill Run Subdivision (45 

lots) as a Common Open Space (Article 151.290 of the Camden County Code of 

Ordinances) Major Subdivision.  

 

This application went to the Planning Board on July 15, 2015 and after presentation by 

Planning Staff and discussion made a recommendation to approve the yield plan/sketch 

plan with the recommendations listed in Planning Staffs Findings. 

 

On June 1st, 2015 the Board of Commissioners approved rezoning from Basic Residential 

(R3-2) to Basic Residential (R3-1). Ordinance No. 2015-04-01 

 

Mr. Parks presented the Staff Findings, Sketch Plan and TRC Inputs and noted that the 

developer proposes to dedicate 50% of the property to open space. 

 

Chairman P. Michael McLain asked if there were any comments from the public 

regarding this issue.  Hearing none, he asked for questions from the board. 

 

Commissioner Clayton Riggs asked if the developer has addressed NCDOT acceptance 

of the roads and who retains ownership of the common areas once the 45 lots are sold?  

 

Mr. Parks replied; 
 NCDOT Approval - NCDOT has reviewed but approval will not come until the next stage 

of preliminary engineering work 

 Open Space - The developer will turn over responsibility of the open space to the home 

owners association 

Chairman McLain asked if the county requires that roads be turned over to DOT. 

 

Chairman asked about One Acre Zoning requirements and this subdivision having half 

acre lots. 

 

Mr. Parks replied that designating 50% of the property to open space allows them to go 

down to half acre lot sizes. 

 

The Chairman asked if there were any further comments from the public. 
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Mr. Mark Bissell came forward to provide some comments pertaining to the benefits of 

Common Open Space Subdivisions. 
 No lots will front the existing highway 

 One bonus lot is sold to fund the Home Owners Association 

 Once all lots are sold, this development will create approximately $15 million in county 

tax revenue. 

As there were no other comments from the public, Chairman McLain called for a 

motion to come out of public hearings. 

 

Commissioner Tom White made a motion to close the public hearing at 7:35 PM.  The 

motion passed 4-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, 

Commissioner Tom White and Commissioner Clayton Riggs voting aye; no 

Commissioner voting no; Commissioner Garry Meiggs absent; and no Commissioner 

not voting.  

 

 

New Business 

 

Item 5.A - Monthly Tax Report 

 

Tax Administrator Lisa Anderson presented the monthly Tax Report for July 2015. 

 

Commissioner Clayton Riggs made a motion to approve the Monthly Tax Report as 

presented. The motion passed 4-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice Chairwoman 

Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner Tom White and Commissioner Clayton Riggs voting 

aye; no Commissioner voting no; Commissioner Garry Meiggs absent; and no 

Commissioner not voting. 

 
 

Item 5.B - Core Area Waste Water Treatment Plant Proposal for Hydrogeologic and 

Soils Analysis 

 

The County Manager Mike Renshaw presented a proposal for a geohydrology and soils 

analysis evaluation submitted by Edwin Andrews and Associates, P.C. The purpose of 

this study is to determine the suitability of an approximately 27 acre tract of land 

(Williams Farms of North Carolina) for a future Core Area Waste Water Treatment 

Plant using high-rate infiltration (amphidrome) technology. The proposed site which 

will be evaluated is located approximately 1 mile east of the intersection of HWY 158 

East and HWY 34, across from the Camden Business Park. The 27 acre tract of land 

would provide expandable future waste water treatment capacity to 120,000 GPD within 

the Core Service Area. 

 

The proposal is divided into Phase I and Phase II 

 

Phase 1 - includes preliminary test borings and measurements of water infiltration rates 

on the site as well as twelve geotechnical borings to be performed by GET Solutions. 

These geotechnical borings will be used to configure the exact locations of the high 

infiltration sand basins using the best sand aquifer matrix possible. Phase 1 also includes 

soil analyses, test well construction, aquifer testing and construction of a steady-state 

computer model (using MODFLOW software) to evaluate alternative placements of the 

infiltration basins. The proposal anticipates completing Phase 1 testing and evaluations 

within 8 weeks of Notice to Proceed. The total proposed cost of Phase 1 testing is $24,260 
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($16,000 of which is the geohydrologic and soils analysis and $8,260 for GET Solutions 

to perform the necessary geotechnical borings). 

 

Phase II - testing under the attached proposal would be used to finalize all soil, 

ergonomic, and hydrogeologic analyses needed for permitting of the WWTP at the state 

level. It was decided that only upon a favorable Phase 1 geohydrologic report would the 

county proceed with funding for Phase 2 testing in the proposed amount of $19,780. 

 

The Finance Officer has prepared Budget Amendment 2015-16-BA003 reflecting the 

transfer of $25,000 of Capital Reserve Fund Balance to cover the cost of Phase 1 testing. 

 

Commissioner Tom White made a motion to approve funding for Phase 1 

geohydrologic analyses and geothechnical borings at the described Williams Farms of 

North Carolina site in the amount of $24,260 using Capital Reserve Fund Balance and 

authorize the Manager to execute the attached Phase 1 agreement.  The motion passed 

4-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner 

Tom White and Commissioner Clayton Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; 

Commissioner Garry Meiggs absent; and no Commissioner not voting. 

 
 

Item 5.C - Darkness to Light: Child Sexual Abuse Awareness and Prevention 

Training Program 

 

Manager Renshaw advised the board of a program, known as Stewards of Children by 

Darkness to Light, is a 2-hour course approved for Continuing Education Credits by the 

National Association of Social Workers and the National Board of Certified Counselors. 

A summary of the Darkness to Light: Stewards of Children 5 Steps to Protecting Our 

Children program is included in this packet. 

 

While it is an uncomfortable topic for discussion, child sexual abuse is an enormously 

important social malady that can only be addressed by shining light on the issue and 

increasing public awareness. No community is immune from the financial and human 

costs associated with this epidemic. In the United States more than 400,000 children are 

sexually abused each year…1 in 10 children face the horror of sexual abuse. Ninety 

percent of victims are abused by someone they know and trust 60% of abusers are 

acquaintances and 30% are immediate or extended family members. Only through 

increasing public awareness and training can we begin to radiate child sexual abuse in 

our community. 

 

Mr. and Mrs. Boelte have approached Camden County with an offer to facilitate the 

Stewards of Children: 5 Steps to Protecting Our Children course to members of the 

Camden County Sheriff’s Office, Department of Social Services, and teachers and staff of 

Camden County Public Schools on Friday, October 2nd.  

 

While the Boelte’s charge no fees for facilitating this course, a nominal charge of $10 

per participant is requested to cover the cost of the course workbooks and handouts. The 

Camden County Sheriff, Director of Social Services, and CCPS Superintendent have 

expressed a desire to have select members of their staff participate in this training. 

Camden County would cover the cost of county employees using existing training 

funds, and CCPS would cover the materials costs for their staff to attend. Superintendent 

Hawkins has agreed to provide an appropriately-sized school facility for the training 

session which will take place on a scheduled mandatory teacher workday. 
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In addition to the Friday October 2nd course offering, the Boelte’s have also offered to 

facilitate a second 2-hour session on Saturday, October 3rd. It was discussed that a local 

church might be willing to host such a session which would be open to the general 

public at no charge except the $10 fee to cover materials costs. The County Manager 

will outreach to the local churches to determine which might be available and willing to 

serve as a host facility. 

 

The materials fees associated with county staff attendance will be covered using 

previously budgeted training funds (estimated to be $200 based upon projected staff 

attendance). 

 

Manager Renshaw requests that the board approve the program and authorize $200 

toward material fees.  In addition authorize up to $450 to cover the Boeltes’s travel 

expenses. 

 

Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall made a motion to accept the manager’s 

recommendation. The motion passed 4-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice 

Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner Tom White and Commissioner Clayton 

Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; Commissioner Garry Meiggs absent; and 

no Commissioner not voting. 

 

 

Board Appointments 

 

Item 6.A - Jury Commission 

 

The Manager ‘s Office received a letter from the Clerk of Superior Court, Paula J. 

Harrison, requesting the Board of Commissioners appoint Gail R. Perry to serve on the 

Jury Commission. 

 

Commissioner Clayton Riggs made a motion to appoint Gail R. Perry to serve on the 

Jury Commission. The motion passed 4-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice 

Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner Tom White and Commissioner Clayton 

Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; Commissioner Garry Meiggs absent; and 

no Commissioner not voting. 

 
 

Item 6.B - Parks and Recreation  

 

Manager Renshaw advised that they have received a volunteer application from Mr. 

Dearl Neal to serve on the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board. 

 

Staff recommends appointing Mr. Neal to serve a 3 year term on the Parks and 

Recreation Advisory Board, expiring September 7th, 2018. 

 

Commissioner Tom White made a motion to appoint Mr. Neal to serve the Parks and 

recreation for a 3yr term.    The motion passed 4-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice 

Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner Tom White and Commissioner Clayton 

Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; Commissioner Garry Meiggs absent; and 

no Commissioner not voting.  

 
 

Item 6.C - ABC Board 
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Commissioner Clayton Riggs made a motion to reappoint Wayne Walston to the 

Camden County ABC Board.  The motion passed 4-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, 

Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner Tom White and Commissioner 

Clayton Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; Commissioner Garry Meiggs 

absent; and no Commissioner not voting. 

 

 

Consent Agenda 

 

Commissioner Tom White made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented.  

The motion passed 4-0 with with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice Chairwoman Sandra 

Duckwall, Commissioner Tom White and Commissioner Clayton Riggs voting aye; no 

Commissioner voting no; Commissioner Garry Meiggs absent; and no Commissioner 

not voting. 

 

Item 7.A - Draft Minutes 

 May 4th, 2015 Regular Session 

 .June 1st, 2015 Regular Session 

 June 15th, 2015 Regular Session  

 May 19th & 21st, 2015 Budget Work Sessions  
 June 8th 2015 Budget Hearing 

 
 

Item 7.B - Budget Amendments – BA002 through BA005 
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Item 7.C - Expenditure Request 
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Item 7.D - Tax Collection Report 

 

 
 

 
 

Item 7.E - Tax Refunds, Pickups, & Releases 
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Item 7.F - Tax Authorization to Collect (October Renewals) 

 

 
 

 
 

Item 7.G - Constitution Week Proclamation 
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Item 7.H - Set Public Hearing: Ordinance No. 2015-08-01 –Proposed Amendments to 

Chapter 151 (Unified Development Ordinance) of the Camden County Code Ordinances 

 

Set Public Hearing for September 21, 2015 

 

 
 

 

Item 7.I - Shiloh Baptist Church Resolution 

 

 
 

 

 

Commissioner’s Report 

 

Commissioner Tom White attended the NCACC Conference 

  Attended the NCACC Conference 
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Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall gave the August Library report.  

 

Chairman Michael McLain mentioned the following items of interest: 
 SPCA Ribbon Cutting 

 TNight Out – September 19th, 2015 

 ECBH Grant – Handicap Playground Equipment 

 ECSU Color Run 

 

As no one spoke in opposition during the public hearing, Commissioner Clayton Riggs 

made a motion to add “Item 4.A - Public Meeting; Sketch Plan Mill Run -  Common 

Open Space Major Subdivision (UDO 2015-06-07)” as Item 11.A Other Matters.  The 

motion passed 4-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, 

Commissioner Tom White and Commissioner Clayton Riggs voting aye; no 

Commissioner voting no; Commissioner Garry Meiggs absent; and no Commissioner 

not voting.   

 

 

County Manager’s Report 

 

County Manager Mike Renshaw had the following items to report: 

 Board Vacancies – Parks and Recreation & Adult Care Home Community 

Advisory Committee (CAC) 

 All BOC Meetings are posted on the county website  

 Open Budget is being used 

 Sunday Soccer is off to a great start 

 Board of Commissioners will have a work Session on September 14th from 3:30 

PM to 6:00 PM in the Library to discuss matters related to the Convenience Sites 

and the UDO Rewrite. 
 

Chairman McLain recessed the Board of Commissioners meeting to enter a South 

Camden Water and Sewer district Board of directors meeting. 

 

Recess Commissioner's Meeting 

 

SOUTH CAMDEN WATER & SEWER DISTRICT 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

 

SCWSD Call to Order 

 

SCWSD Public Comments – None 

 

SCWSD Consideration of Agenda 

 

Commissioner Clayton Riggs made a motion to accept the agenda as presented. The 

motion passed 4-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, 

Commissioner Tom White and Commissioner Clayton Riggs voting aye; no 

Commissioner voting no; Commissioner Garry Meiggs absent; and no Commissioner 

not voting.  

 
 

SCWSD New Business –  
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 A. Monthly Update to the Board 

 

 
 

 

Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall made a motion to approve the SCWSD Monthly 

Report as presented. The motion passed 4-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice 

Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner Tom White and Commissioner Clayton 

Riggs voting aye; no Commissioner voting no; Commissioner Garry Meiggs absent; and 

no Commissioner not voting.  

 
  

SCWSD New Business –  

 B. Construction of Seymour Drive Well Site and Raw Water Main 

 

In 2014 the County acquired approximately five acres of land near the intersection of 

Seymour Drive and Country Club Road. In accordance with needs identified in the 

Long-Range Water and Sewer Comprehensive Master Plan 2010-2030 and the approved 

Capital Improvement Plan 2016-2020 (CIP), the construction of the Seymour Drive Well 

Site and raw mater main connecting the Site to the existing Reverse Osmosis Water 

Treatment Plant will better position the County to meet future public drinking water 

needs for both residential and commercial development. This project is listed in the 

approved CIP as a Priority 1 level project for FY 15/16. 

 

The Seymour Drive Well Site property was chosen due to its close proximity to the 

current Water Treatment Plant (significantly reducing construction costs related to the 

extension of the 12 inch raw water main). The construction of this new well site will 

produce an additional 150-200 GPM of raw water (the actual number may be more or 

less upon construction). The WTP reverse osmosis train requires 715 GPM to operate. 

We now operate a deep and shallow well at each site. The deep wells have ammonia 

levels that when concentrated will soon become an issue under the county’s current 

discharge permit. 

 

The county has retained the engineering services of consultants, Diehl & Phillips, P.A., 

and has been provided all required plans, specifications, and construction contract 

documents need for project bidding. The County Attorney is currently working with the 

Public Works director to revise the location of a 45 foot easement on the property as well 

as obtaining the required harmonics letter from Dominion Power. 

 

Budget Amendment 2015-16-BA002 has been prepared by the Finance Officer in the 

amount of $485,000 to cover the expenses related to this project. Funding will be drawn 

from Capital Reserve and Water/Sewer Upgrade Fund Balances. 
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The County Manager recommends that the Board of Commissioners approve 

Construction of Seymour Drive Well Site and Raw Water Main project funding in the 

amount of $485,000 and authorize the County Manager to proceed with soliciting 

construction bids. 

 

Commissioner Tom White made a motion to approve recommendation as presented by 

staff. The motion passed 4-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice Chairwoman Sandra 

Duckwall, Commissioner Tom White and Commissioner Clayton Riggs voting aye; no 

Commissioner voting no; Commissioner Garry Meiggs absent; and no Commissioner 

not voting.  

 

Commissioner Clayton Riggs asked if this was included in the Budget. 

 

County Manager Mike Renshaw replied that is was not. 

 
 

SCWSD Adjourn 

 

Chairman McLain adjourned the South Camden Water and Sewer District Board of 

Directors meeting and reconvene the Board of Commissioners meeting.. 

 

Reconvene Commissioner's Meeting 

 

Item 4.A - Public Meeting; Sketch Plan Mill Run - Common Open Space Major 

Subdivision (UDO 2015-06-07) 

 

Vice Chairwoman Sandra Duckwall made a motion to accept the Mill Run Sketch plan 

as presented.  The motion passed 4-0 with Chairman Michael McLain, Vice Chairwoman 

Sandra Duckwall, Commissioner Tom White and Commissioner Clayton Riggs voting 

aye; no Commissioner voting no; Commissioner Garry Meiggs absent; and no 

Commissioner not voting.  

 

 

Information from Board and Staff 

 

The following items were provided to the Board for their information, and a copy of 

these items is maintained in the Clerk’s office. 

 

 A. Sales Tax Report  

 B. Register of Deeds Monthly Report - July 

 C. Register of Deeds Monthly Report - August  

 D. EMS Monthly Report - July  

 E. Library Monthly Report - August  

 F. New Deputy Commissioners Appointed  

 G. Mobile App for Job Seekers  

 H. NCWorks Career Centers Give Free Food to Veterans 

 

 

Meeting Adjourned 

 

At 8:20 PM, Chairman P. Michael McLain asked if there were any other matters to come 

before the Board of Commissioners, hearing none, and by acclamation the meeting was 

adjourned. 
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 Chairman P. Michael McLain 

 Camden County Board of Commissioners 

ATTEST: 

 

 

  

Angela Wooten 

Clerk to the Board 


